



# Technical University Berlin

**Telecommunication Networks Group** 

# Dynamic Mechanisms in OFDM Wireless Systems: A Survey on Mathematical and System Engineering Contributions.<sup>a</sup>

# James Gross, Mathias Bohge

{gross,bohge}@tkn.tu-berlin.de

# Berlin, May 2006

TKN Technical Report TKN-06-001

<sup>*a*</sup>This work has been supported by the BMBF and Ericsson Research, Germany, in the context of the project ScaleNet.

**TKN Technical Reports Series** 

Editor: Prof. Dr.-Ing. Adam Wolisz

#### Abstract

In this paper we review contributions regarding dynamic, i.e., channel-state adaptive schemes for OFDM systems. As the wireless broadband channel is frequency-selective, the OFDM transmission scheme provides an efficient technique to overcome this impairment. However, the OFDM transmission scheme provides further advantages. Various system metrics can be improved by periodically reassigning transmit power and sub-carriers to terminals depending on the current sub-carrier attenuations. We review such schemes regarding point-to-point connections and point-to-multi-point connections. In both cases, a lot of scientific effort has been spent on modeling and solving optimization problems. In addition to these mathematical studies, we also review system-related contributions considering the required control information or the feed-back of channel knowledge from the receiver to the transmitter. Several novel results regarding the complexity of two different optimization approaches and various comparisons of different sub-optimal algorithms complete the paper.

# Contents

1	Introduction	2
2	The Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiplexing (OFDM) transmission scheme	4
3	Dynamic Schemes for Point-to-Point Connections	6
	3.1 The Generation of Optimal Allocations	. 8
	3.2 System Aspects of Dyn. Schemes for Point-to-Point Connections	. 11
	3.2.1 Performance Results	. 11
	3.2.2 Channel Knowledge Accuracy	. 12
	3.2.3 Signaling Overhead	. 12
4	Dynamic Schemes for Point-to-Multi-Point Connections	14
	4.1 Optimization Problems in Dynamic OFDMA Systems	. 15
	4.2 Generating Optimal and Suboptimal Solutions	. 17
	4.3 System Aspects of Dyn. Schemes for Point-to-Multi-Point Conn	. 23
	4.3.1 Performance Results	. 23
	4.3.2 Overhead Issues	. 25
5	Conclusions and Future Work	27
	Appendix	29
	References	34

# Chapter 1 Introduction

As ever higher data rates are to be conveyed by wireless communication devices, the frequencyselective nature of wireless channels gets a limiting factor for the systems performance. This has lead to the development of multiple transmission schemes, one of them being **O**rthogonal **F**requency **D**ivision **M**ultiplexing (*OFDM*). Although the basic principle of OFDM has been known for quite a while [1–4], the application to mass-market communication systems just started a couple years ago.

The basic principle of OFDM is parallelization: Instead of transmitting symbols sequentially over the communication channel, the channel is split into many sub-channels and the digital symbols are transmitted in parallel over these sub-channels. This increases the symbol duration per sub-channel as the sub-channels bandwidth decreases. A frequency-selective attenuation of the *single* overall channel becomes a flat attenuation per sub-channel, improving the performance in frequency-selective channels significantly. Hence, OFDM systems are excellent systems for the application to wireless broadband channels.

This property of OFDM systems has lead to the specification of various systems based on OFDM. Modern digital audio [5] and video [6] broadcasting systems rely on OFDM. Some well known High speed wireless Local Area Network (*LAN*) (e.g. IEEE 802.11a/g [7]) standards are based on OFDM, as well as other wireless network standards such as IEEE 802.16 [8]. However, OFDM has also been applied to wired frequency-selective channels, as in the case of Digital Subscriber Line (*DSL*) systems for twisted-pair cables [9]. Due to this recent popularity of the OFDM transmission scheme, it is also considered as candidate for high-rate extensions to third generation communication systems as well as for fourth generation mobile communication systems.

As OFDM systems provide excellent physical layer properties, they also offer interesting opportunities regarding link layer aspects. Due to the fine granularity of the sub-channels, resource requirements of terminals can be served without much over-provisioning of bandwidth. This leads to the idea of adapting the bandwidth to the rate requirements of terminals. In addition, due to the frequency-selective attenuation of the wireless channel, the modulation type and the transmit power per sub-channel can be adapted in order to increase the spectral efficiency. Moreover, in a multi-user scenario, the spatial diversity of the attenuation offers the opportunity to assign *dynamically* different sets of sub-carriers to different terminals. Within the last ten years a lot of scientific effort has been spent on such dynamic schemes in OFDM systems, highlighting the potential gain stemming from them. However, such schemes demand also challenging requirements. In this survey, we provide an overview of the research in this area. Major research results are summarized while also open issues are identified for future investigations. Thus, the survey serves the interested engineer as overview and orientation while it also encourages scientists to further investigate certain areas. Some own contributions regarding the performance of optimal and suboptimal approaches as well as a complexity analysis of a frequently addressed optimization problem complete the paper.

The paper is structured as follows. After a brief introduction to the OFDM transmission scheme, we first focus on dynamic mechanisms for point-to-point connections (Section 3). In this case, it is possible to vary the transmit power as well as the amount of data transmitted on each sub-carrier. We discuss in this section various modeling approaches as well as solution strategies for the resulting optimization problems. Next we focus on point-to-multi-point connections (Section 4). In the case the resulting optimization problems are more complex, as is shown in the appendix. However, performance studies show the large potential of this approach, even if only sub-optimal schemes can be employed. In addition, the issue of the control overhead is discussed in Section 4. Finally, we conclude the paper in Section 5.

## Chapter 2

# The Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiplexing (*OFDM*) transmission scheme

In this section we briefly review the OFDM transmission scheme. The interested reader may find in depth introductions to the OFDM scheme in [10–12]. n OFDM systems the available bandwidth B [Hz] is split into N sub-carriers, also referred to as sub-channels. Instead of transmitting digital symbols sequentially through one channel (of bandwidth B [Hz]), the bit stream is split into N parallel streams (cf. Figure 2.1). Then bits from each stream are converted into digital symbols and transmitted in parallel. The parallel transmission has important consequences for the symbol length. While a (sequentially transmitting) equalized Singlecarrier Modulation (SCM) system has a symbol length of  $T_s$ , the symbol length of an equivalent<sup>1</sup> OFDM system is N times longer (due to the fact that during each symbol duration N symbols are transmitted in parallel).

The exact generation of the OFDM symbol works as follows. After splitting the transmit bit stream into parallel data streams, groups of bits of each stream are mapped to the frequency-domain representations of the corresponding digital symbols of some modulation alphabet. Each sub-carrier might be modulated differently. These N symbol representations are passed to an inverse, Fast Fourier transformation (the IFFT), which generates a *time sequence* of N values. This time sequence represents one OFDM symbol. It relates to the duration of an OFDM symbol. The sequence is then transmitted at a certain center frequency  $f_c$  with a certain transmit power  $P_{tx}$ . At the receiver the signal is passed to a Fast Fourier transformation. After applying this transformation, the frequency domain representations of the digital symbols for each sub-carrier are obtained. They are converted individually into bits, which ultimately yields the bit groups of each stream.

The increase of the symbol duration is the most significant advantage of OFDM systems when facing frequency-selective channels (for example, broadband wireless channels). Due to the "echo" caused by multi-path signal propagation, different "path copies" of a transmitted digital symbol arrive at the receiver with a different delay. If this "echo", technically referred to as delay spread  $\Delta\sigma$  of the channel, is rather large compared to the symbol duration, sequentially transmitted symbols might interfere at the receiver (the fastest copies of the second symbol will interfere with the slowest copies of the first symbol). This effect is called Intersymbol Interference (*ISI*). As the symbol duration is

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Equivalent refers in this context to the overall number of symbols that are transmitted per time unit.



Figure 2.1: A simple OFDM transmission sketch.

increased by the factor N in OFDM systems, ISI can be mitigated by an appropriate choice of N.

As future communication systems are generally expected to convey higher and higher data rates and thus require larger bandwidths, ISI becomes more relevant. OFDM systems can utilize larger system bandwidths by increasing the number of sub-carriers, which increases the symbol duration, while still maintaining a high overall symbol rate. Hence, OFDM systems are excellent transmission systems for frequency-selective channels. By dividing the system bandwidth into N sub-carriers, per sub-carrier the attenuation of the channel becomes flat (if the system has been designed appropriately, i.e. the resulting symbol duration is sufficiently larger than the delay spread). In order to mitigate the effect of ISI completely, a cyclic extension of the OFDM symbol time sequence is added. This extension is usually larger than the delay spread and is called the guard period. It is discarded at the receiver prior to applying the FFT and removes any interference with previous OFDM symbols.

## **Chapter 3**

# **Dynamic Schemes for Point-to-Point Connections**

In this section we review results regarding the adaption of transmit power and modulation types for OFDM systems. In general, these adaption schemes exploit the frequency-selective nature of wireless channels. The frequency-selectivity of wireless channels stems from the multi-path propagation. Per sub-carrier the attenuation is usually flat (otherwise ISI occurs). However, different sub-carriers experience in general different attenuations, at least if the frequency difference between them is rather large. Within a certain bandwidth spacing the attenuation of sub-carriers is correlated. This bandwidth spacing is called the *coherence bandwidth* and it is an important criteria for evaluating a transmission channel. The coherence bandwidth depends on the delay spread, a mathematical definition can be found in [13, 14]. Within the coherence bandwidth the correlation of the attenuation is strong, leading to quite similar values of the attenuation.

Let us assume this frequency-selective behavior to stay constant for a reasonable amount of time. A transmitter has data to be sent to a receiver. Does it make sense for the transmitter to "adapt"<sup>1</sup> in a certain way to the frequency-selective attenuation of the channel in order to transmit the data "better" (i.e. faster, more reliable etc.)?

From information theory the "water-pouring" theorem [15] states an important answer to this question (cf. Figure 3.2). Given the transfer function of any channel, it provides the capacity<sup>2</sup> of this channel. The capacity is achieved by *adapting* the transmit power to the transfer function. Roughly speaking, given a limited transmit power more power is applied to frequency areas with a lower attenuation compared to the other frequencies<sup>3</sup>. Assuming a fixed average attenuation of the channel and a fixed bandwidth, the capacity of the channel increases the more *diverse* the transfer function of the channel is (i.e. the higher the variance of the transfer function is [13]). The lowest capacity of a channel results from a flat transfer function.

Apart from the fact that the optimal power distribution is computationally somewhat difficult to

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>Throughout this chapter we refer to schemes which adapt to any channel variations as *dynamic*. In contrast, schemes which do not adapt to channel variations are referred to as *static*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup>In information theory the capacity is defined as the maximum bit rate at which data can be transmitted such that the bit error probability is arbitrarily small.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Given the transfer function, the optimal power distribution is similar to inverting the transfer function and pouring a liquid (water), i.e. power, into the shape. Hence, the scheme was termed "water-pouring" (cf. Figure 3.2). Sometimes this scheme is also referred to as "water-filling" [13].



Figure 3.1: Time and frequency selective attenuation of a broadband wireless channels

obtain, the "water-pouring" result can not be applied directly in OFDM systems due to two reasons. First, the result holds only for a continuous transfer function whereas OFDM systems are characterized by a sample version of the transfer function (in other words, the "water-pouring" theorem assumes that the power can be adapted for infinitely small sub-carriers). Second, the metric considered is capacity. In particular, using capacity provides a continuous relationship between spent transmit power and received amount of bits per second. Applied communication systems do not have this property, they only have a limited set of different modulation types. These types provide only discrete steps of data rate.

The application of the "water-pouring" result to OFDM wireless systems calls for a discrete version of it, considered as *adaptive loading algorithms* [16]. Frequently, the terms bit- or power-loading algorithms are also mentioned. Bit-loading algorithms adapt the number of bits transmitted per subcarrier according to the sub-carrier states. Correspondingly, power-loading algorithms adapt the transmit power. However, often the number of bits is adapted together with the transmit power. Thus, such schemes are simply referred to as adaptive loading algorithms in the following.

Given a certain power budget  $P_{\rm max}$ , the number of sub-carriers and a relationship between the data rate, the error probability and the SNR per sub-carrier (which results from the transmit power and the attenuation), a loading algorithm generates a power and/or modulation allocation for each sub-carrier. Two major objectives are considered [16]: Maximizing the data rate for a given power budget and a target bit error probability (called the bit rate maximization problem), or minimizing the transmit power for a certain given rate and a target bit error probability (called the margin maximization problem). The principle challenges regarding loading algorithms are twofold: How to generate the optimal allocation or at least a considerably "good" solution, and how to implement such a scheme in a real system. In the following two sections we separately highlight contributions to these two issues.



Figure 3.2: Principle of information theory's "water-pouring" approach.

### **3.1** The Generation of Optimal Allocations

Initially, let us consider a system with a discrete number of sub-carriers. However, assume a continuous relationship between transmit power and achievable number of transmitted bits per symbol (as in the capacity formula 3.2: an infinitesimal increase of power leads to an infinitesimal increase of bit rate) [17].

Consider n = 1, 2, ..., N sub-carriers to divide the given system bandwidth B (each sub-carrier having a bandwidth of  $\Delta f = B/N$ ). Per sub-carrier n and time point t the transmit power can be varied, denoted by  $p_n^{(t)}$ . All current power allocations yield the power vector  $\vec{P}^{(t)} = \left(p_1^{(t)}, \ldots, p_N^{(t)}\right)$ . The attenuation for each sub-carrier n is denoted by  $h_n^{(t)}$ . This yields the SNR per sub-carrier, assuming a noise power of  $\sigma^2$  per sub-carrier:

$$v_n^{(t)} = \frac{p_n^{(t)} \cdot \left(h_n^{(t)}\right)^2}{\sigma^2}$$
 (3.1)

For a given SNR of a sub-carrier the capacity can be computed as:

$$r_n^{(t)} = \Delta f \cdot \log_2 \left( 1 + v_n^{(t)} \right) \qquad (3.2)$$

The capacity of the entire system is obtained by the sum of the capacities of each sub-carrier. Given the power budget  $P_{\text{max}}$ , an optimization problem can be formulated, maximizing the capacity by distributing the transmit power (also referred to as bit rate maximization problem):

$$\max \qquad \Delta f \cdot \sum_{\forall n} \log_2 \left( 1 + \frac{p_n^{(t)} \cdot \left(h_n^{(t)}\right)^2}{\sigma^2} \right) \qquad \text{s. t.} \qquad \sum_{\forall n} p_n^{(t)} \le P_{\max} \qquad .$$

(Finite Tones Water-Pouring)

Problem (Finite Tones Water-Pouring) is a non-linear, continuous optimization problem. It can be solved analytically by applying the technique of Lagrangian multipliers [18]. This technique yields after some some standard transformations Equation 3.3 as solution for the optimal transmit power per sub-carrier.

$$p_{n,\text{opt}}^{(t)} = \frac{1}{N} \left( \sum_{\forall i} \frac{\sigma^2}{\left(h_i^{(t)}\right)^2} + P_{\text{max}} \right) - \frac{\sigma^2}{\left(h_n^{(t)}\right)^2}$$
(3.3)

Copyright at Technical University Berlin. All Rights reserved.

This analytical expression represents the intuitive result of the water-pouring solution: The lower the relative attenuation of some sub-carrier is (compared to all other attenuations), the more transmit power this sub-carrier will receive. However, the result of Equation 3.3 has some disadvantages. The analytical expression may yield *negative power allocations* for some sub-carriers. In this case a realizable optimal power allocation for the system is generated by discarding all sub-carriers with a negative power allocation. Then, the optimal allocation is recomputed for the remaining sub-carriers. Eventually, a valid power allocation is obtained. In the worst case the complete power allocation has to be redone N - 1 times until an optimal allocation is obtained.

If only a fixed amount of modulation types is available, a different approach has to be taken. Assume M different modulation/coding combinations to be available. Denote the relation between SNR, error probability and achieved bit rate by  $F(\text{SNR}, p_{\text{err}})$ . Using this function, for a given target bit error rate the required SNR can be calculated in advance for each modulation/coding combination. Thus, each sub-carrier can only be allocated one out of M + 1 different power levels<sup>4</sup>, if the current attenuation of each sub-carrier is given. Then, the bit rate maximization problem (Finite Tones Water-Pouring) becomes an integer programming optimization problem [19]. This can be formulated as:

$$\max_{\vec{P}^{(t)}} \sum_{\forall n} F\left(\frac{p_n^{(t)} \cdot \left(h_n^{(t)}\right)^2}{\sigma^2}, p_{\text{err}}\right)$$
s. t. 
$$\sum_{\forall n} p_n^{(t)} \le P_{\max}$$
(Bit Rate Maximization)

In general, integer programming problems are difficult ones. Although the amount of possible solutions is finite (each sub-carrier might be allocated one of M + 1 power levels, therefore there are  $(M+1)^N$  possible power allocations), finding the optimal solution remains a difficult task, possibly requiring a brute force enumeration of all feasible solutions and comparing their achieved performance. In contrast, efficient algorithms are characterized by never requiring this enumeration. n iterative approach to obtain the optimal bit- and power allocation to each sub-carrier has been patented by Hughes-Hartogs [20]. The principle of this algorithm is quite simple (cf. Algorithm 1): For each sub-carrier, calculate the amount of power required to transmit data with the lowest modulation/coding combination. Then, the sub-carrier which requires the least amount of power is selected, the amount of power is allocated to it and the required additional power for applying the next higher modulation/coding combination is calculated for this sub-carrier (while the total amount of available power is decreased by the allocated amount). The algorithm terminates if no more transmit power is available. It determines for a discrete amount of modulation/coding combinations the optimal power allocation with respect to the target bit error probability while maximizing the data rate<sup>5</sup>. Although the Hughes-Hartoges algorithm does note enumerate all feasible solutions, the required amount of steps is quite high. For example, assume the M modulation steps to differ by one bit. Then, for transmitting a total of 1000 bits the algorithm will have to perform 1000 iterations.

Therefore, faster schemes reaching the optimal or near-optimal power allocation have been of interest. Primarily they were discussed in the context of OFDM applied to Digital Subscriber Line

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>A sub-carrier may also be allocated no transmit power at all. Therefore, there are M + 1 different power levels.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup>The exact same scheme can also be used to determine the optimal power allocation in order to minimize the transmit power subject to a rate constraint. In this case the algorithm simply runs until the target data rate is reached.

Algorithm: Hughes-Hartogs

**Result** : Optimal Sub-Carrier Power Allocation

Given an overall maximum power value  $P_{\max}$  and the set of the current attenuation values for each sub-carrier. Then, a transmit power matrix of values  $p_{m,n}^{(t)}$  is calculated in advance, holding the required transmit power to convey m bits on sub-carrier n. The optimal power allocation can be obtained using the following procedure:

1 Calculate the "incremental power matrix", consisting of values  $\Delta p_{m,n}^{(t)} = p_{m,n}^{(t)} - p_{m-1,n}^{(t)}$ 2 Set  $P_{tot} = 0$ 3 while  $P_{tot} \leq P_{max}$  do 4 Search row 1 of the incremental power matrix for the smallest  $\Delta p_{1,n}^{(t)}$ 5 if  $(\Delta p_{1,n}^{(t)}$  is the smallest) then 6 Assign one additional bit to sub-carrier n. 7 Increment  $P_{tot} = P_{tot} + \Delta p_{1,n}^{(t)}$ 8 Update column n of the incremental power matrix by  $\Delta p_{i,n}^{(t)} = \Delta p_{i+1,n}^{(t)}$  (move all terms of this column up by one position) end end

Algorithm 1: The Hughes-Hartogs Bit-Loading Algorithm.

(DSL) systems. However, for the discussion in the context of wireless systems the allocation algorithms are equivalently relevant.

Chow et al. [21] presented a faster loading algorithm in order to minimize the transmit power while maintaining a required data rate. They propose to start with an *equal* power distribution and then alter this distribution in order to reach the required rate. After obtaining the bit rate per subcarrier with an equal power distribution, they iteratively increase or decrease the transmit power margin per sub-carrier, depending on the difference between currently achieved data rate and target rate (for example, if the total rate is larger than the target, the system can accept a higher noise margin while still providing the target rate, therefore the transmit power for all sub-carriers can be lowered by a certain *factor* for all sub-carriers). This refinement process is performed for a certain number of times. Compared to the Hughes-Hartogs algorithm, this proposal determines an allocation much faster. However, it provides a suboptimal result (the difference is rather small in the DSL context, as presented by the authors). Fischer et al. presented in [22] an extension to this work with an algorithm yielding a minimum bit error probability while achieving a target data rate. Further schemes were presented in [23–26].

In contrast to the presented ideas so far, one can also consider pure bit-loading (fixed transmit power per sub-carrier). As the attenuation values differ strongly, the resulting SNR per sub-carrier varies, too. These varying SNR's motivate the idea to adapt the modulation types solely, referred to as *adaptive modulation* [11]. Given a certain target bit error probability, for each modulation type an SNR range can be obtained for which it is applied. Then, assuming the knowledge of the sub-carrier attenuations, for each sub-carrier the modulation type is simply adapted according to the SNR ranges.

An excellent, in depth discussion of adaptive modulation for multi-carrier systems is given in [11].

However, another concept is to vary the transmit power solely (pure power-loading) while considering an OFDM system with a single modulation type. This has been presented by Hunziker et al. in [27]. As the throughput is fixed (for each OFDM symbol the same number of bits is transmitted), the objective is to minimize the bit error probability while subject to a total transmit power budget. Since the transmit power is varied whereas only one modulation type is available, the respective optimization problem becomes again non-linear, continuous problem. Using the Lagrange multiplier technique, they obtain an expression for the optimal power allocation in case of perfect channel knowledge. A related work for power and modulation adaption has been presented by Mutti et al in [28].

### 3.2 System Aspects of Dyn. Schemes for Point-to-Point Connections

#### **3.2.1** Performance Results

After discussing the computational effort required to optimally allocate power and bits to sub-carriers, the most important question relates to the performance gain that can be achieved by doing so. Comparing the achieved data rate in case of the bit rate maximization problem to a linear equalized SCM system, Wilink et al. find in [29] a 5 dB gain (target bit error probability of  $10^{-5}$ ) for a wide range of total transmit power. Compared to the channels capacity, the data rate achieved by adaptive loading is 8 dB lower.

In [30] Czylwik compares the performance of an SCM system with frequency equalization to the performance of an OFDM system with fixed and adaptive modulation. For different wireless channels Czylwik finds an improvement of around 2 dB when switching from the SCM system to the fixed OFDM system (both applying the same modulation type), and a further improvement of around 4 dBwhen switching from the fixed OFDM system to the OFDM system with adaptive modulation. In case of no line-of-sight, the performance gains are much larger, around 8 dB for switching from the SCM system to fixed OFDM and around 5 dB when switching from the fixed to the adaptive OFDM. Similar results advocating adaptive modulation were found by Rohling et al. in [31]. In a further study [32], Czylwik investigates the performance difference (in terms of bit error probabilities) between adaptive modulation (with fixed power allocation) and adaptive loading (variable power and bit allocation). For all considered channels (two different ones, relying on measurements) fixed OFDM is significantly outperformed (by about 5 dB by OFDM with adaptive modulation. However, the difference between adaptive modulation and adaptive loading is rather small, around 1 dB. This indicates that the computational expense related to adapting the bit and power allocation is not worth the performance gain achieved, at least for these channel characteristics studied. Similar results were found by Barreto et al. in [33] for an IEEE 802.11a-like system applying adaptive modulation and adaptive loading<sup>6</sup>. In [28] the authors find that the biggest advantage for a coded, interleaved system is obtained by performing adaptive modulation and not by adaptive loading of bits and power (adaptive modulation achieves at a 3 dB gain versus a static system, while additional power adaption only adds 1 dB more). In [27] the same authors show that soft decision decoding yields a much larger performance gain than adaptive power allocation.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup>In IEEE 802.11a a technique called *link adaption* is performed. In link adaption the modulation type is varied as in adaptive modulation. However, all sub-carriers employ the same modulation type. Sub-carriers are not modulated individually.

However, it should be mentioned that both, bit-*and* power-loading, are employed in the context of DSL systems. The reason for this is that in the context of DSL the sub-carrier attenuations are much more diverse than in typical wireless transmission systems. In [25] it is mentioned that the attenuation over twisted pair loops might vary by 60 dB and more, which is a much higher variation than in wireless systems (as a rule of thumb a 10 dB fade has a probability of  $10^{-1}$ , a 20 dB fade has a probability of  $10^{-2}$  and so on [14]). This indicates that the diversity of the transfer function plays a major role.

### 3.2.2 Channel Knowledge Accuracy

So far perfect channel knowledge has been assumed at the transmitter as well as at the receiver. In real systems any channel knowledge is erroneous to some extent. In this context two problems arise. How does the transmitter obtain the receiver's channel states and how does an adaption scheme perform in time-varying channels. The first issue is strongly related to the duplex scheme. In Time Division **D**uplex (*TDD*) the channel can be assumed to be reciprocal which simplifies the acquisition of the channel knowledge greatly. In Frequency Division Duplex (FDD) the channel information has to be reported back somehow [34]. The second issue relates to the performance loss due to realistic channel knowledge at the receiver. For example, the receiver estimates the channel at the beginning of a transmit phase based on pilots. During the transmission, the current channel states might differ more and more from the estimate as the wireless channel is time-selective. In [30] a comparison is presented between the system performance in the case of channel estimation (based on the pilot symbols) and the performance with perfect channel knowledge. Several different mobile velocities (0 - 10 m/s) are considered. The results indicate that as long as the mobile velocity is rather small (about 2 m/s) the performance loss is small. However, for a velocity of 10 m/s the performance loss is quite significant. Note that the performance with channel estimation at high velocities is still considerably better than the one achieved by SCM systems with equalization (not considering Beechniques) at these velocities. Similar results have been presented in [33] for adaptive modulation in IEEE 802.11a systems. Hunziker et al. develop in [27] a power loading scheme assuming an outdated channel knowledge at the receiver. With this improved allocation scheme they demonstrate a small performance gain (with respect to the bit error probability at a fixed data rate) compared to equal power allocation.

### 3.2.3 Signaling Overhead

At least for bit-loading schemes the receiver has to be informed of the chosen modulation types for the next allocation cycle in order to decode the sub-carrier symbols correctly. Thus, the transmitter has to inform the receiver. Obviously, this requires system resources. However, this performance loss has never been quantized so far. Some investigations though consider countermeasures (without evaluating the performance loss as such). Hunziker et al. propose in [27] to only vary the transmit power and apply only one modulation type (power-loading). Nguyen et al. [35] study the compression gain that can be obtained when applying loss-less compression schemes (run length codes in combination with universal variable length codes) to the signaling information. They find quite good compression gains of about 0.7. Alternatively, one can consider to exploit the correlation in frequency of sub-carrier attenuations by grouping various sub-carriers together to a sub-band and then allocate power and modulation types adaptively to these sub-bands. This reduces the signaling overhead since

only for each group of sub-bands the new modulation type will have to be indicated (instead of for each sub-carrier). Lei et al. suggest such a scheme in [36]. However, their results indicate that the performance loss due to this method is only small, if the groups are relatively small. For a 20 MHz system with 512 sub-carries and considering indoor (delay spread at about  $0.8 \ \mu s$ ) and outdoor (delay spread at about  $5 \ \mu s$ ) propagation environments, a grouping of already eight sub-carriers leads to a severe performance decrease such that the application of a fixed OFDM system performs at the same level.

# **Chapter 4**

# **Dynamic Schemes for Point-to-Multi-Point Connections**

In this section we review results regarding the application of dynamic mechanisms in point-to-multipoint scenarios, i.e. the down-link transmission direction. First, we give an introduction to the nature of the problems arising in this context. Then, we discuss mathematical contributions to these problems.

The basic set up of a multi-user down-link transmission is shown in Figure 4.1. In such a scenario, the given system resources (power, bandwidth, time) are shared by several terminals. For example, in today's IEEE 802.11a/g [7] system, the system resources are shared according to Time Division Multiple Access (TDMA). Thus, time is slotted and each terminal j is allowed to exclusively use all sub-carriers during some acquired time-slot. During each TDMA slot the connection becomes a point-to-point connection, allowing the application of dynamic schemes presented in the previous section.

However, another opportunity arises from an effect referred to as *multi-user* diversity. As several terminals are located in the cell, sub-carriers are likely to have completely different attenuations for several terminals. In other words, the multi-user communication scenario is characterized by a spatial selectivity of the sub-carriers, also referred to as multi-user diversity [37]. The reason for the spatial selectivity is the fact that the fading process (as well as path loss and shadowing) is statistically independent for different terminals, as long as their receive antennas are separated considerably<sup>1</sup>. Hence, dynamic Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiple Access (*OFDMA*) schemes appear to be promising in order to enhance the performance in multi-user scenarios.

The general system set up for such a dynamic scheme is quite similar to dynamic mechanisms for point-to-point connections. Initially, assume the attenuations of sub-carriers to be stable for a certain time span (coherence time). The access point has the knowledge of the current attenuations and a dynamic algorithm at the access point generates *disjunctive sets of sub-carriers* assigned to each terminal, possibly including individual modulation types and different power allocations per sub-carrier. Then the access point informs each terminal of its next assignment set and starts the payload data transmission. The sets are valid for the length of one down-link phase.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup>There is no definition for the minimum spacing but a spacing of one wavelength is assumed to be sufficient.



Figure 4.1: A cellular point-to-multi-point OFDM scenario, consisting of one transmitter (base-station) and several receivers (terminals).

### 4.1 Optimization Problems in Dynamic OFDMA Systems

Consider the system model that was introduced in Section 3 as basis for the optimization problem (Bit Rate Maximization), but recall that this time J terminals are present in the cell. The system is characterized by N sub-carriers and M different available modulation/coding combinations. Again,  $F(SNR, p_{\rm err})$  denotes the general relationship between the SNR per sub-carrier (which depends on the transmit power, the attenuation, and the noise power) and the conveyable amount of bits at a target bit error probability. As each user j usually experiences a different attenuation for each sub-carrier n, a suitable system description is now given by the attenuation matrix  $\mathbf{H}^{(t)}$ , where each matrix element  $h_{j,n}^{(t)}$  represents the attenuation that terminal j experiences on sub-carrier n at time t.

$$\mathbf{H}^{(t)} = \left(h_{j,n}^{(t)} | \forall j, n\right) \tag{4.1}$$

As the dynamic scheme under consideration operates on an FDMA basis, different sub-carriers are assigned to different terminals. The specific assignment of sub-carrier n to terminal j at time t is a variable of the system. Denote each assignment by the binary variable  $x_{j,n}^{(t)}$ , where

$$r_{j,n}^{(t)} = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } n \text{ is assigned to } j \text{ at } t \\ 0 & \text{if } n \text{ is not assigned to } j \text{ at } t. \end{cases}$$
(4.2)

The set of all assignment variables  $x_{j,n}^{(t)}$  forms the binary assignment matrix  $\mathbf{X}^{(t)}$  – as the power vector  $\vec{P}^{(t)}$  does for the power distribution among the sub-carriers. Depending on the power assignment  $p_n^{(t)}$  for each sub-carrier n one of the M modulation/coding combinations is applied.

In such a system model, a straightforward optimization approach is to maximize the overall bit rate of the cell per down-link phase, as given in Equation (Multi-User Raw Rate Maximization).

Copyright at Technical University Berlin. All Rights reserved.

$$\max_{\vec{P}^{(t)}, \mathbf{X}^{(t)}} \sum_{\forall j} \sum_{\forall n} F\left(\frac{p_n^{(t)} \cdot \left(h_{j,n}^{(t)}\right)^2}{\sigma^2}, p_{\text{err}}\right) \cdot x_{j,n}^{(t)}$$
s.t. 
$$\sum_{\forall j} x_{j,n}^{(t)} \le 1 \quad \forall n$$

$$\sum_{\forall n} p_n^{(t)} \le P_{\text{max}}$$

(Multi-User Raw Rate Maximization)

Two general constraints exist for this problem. While one constraint limits the overall transmit power as in the case of problem (Bit Rate Maximization) for the adaptive loading, the other one is specific to the multi-user scenario. This is the requirement that each sub-carrier can be assigned to at most one terminal at a time. It has been shown that this requirement yields a significantly superior performance  $[38]^2$ .

The optimization problem (Multi-User Raw Rate Maximization) is easy to solve: Assign each sub-carrier to the terminal with the lowest attenuation [38]. Then, a loading algorithm is applied in order to distribute the transmit power with respect to the objective function. Both steps are computationally cheap. However, this approach is not suitable in many cases. Unless all terminals are located quite close to the access point (for example, as in the case of a very small cell), some terminals will be much closer to the access point than others. Due to the path loss, this leads to much lower subcarrier attenuations of the closer terminals than for the terminals far away. As a consequence, these "weak" terminals experience high delays for the reception of packets, if they receive anything at all. Thus, instead of considering the optimal solution to (Multi-User Raw Rate Maximization), two different problems have been considered in the literature, known as *margin adaptive* and *rate adaptive* approaches in dynamic OFDMA [39].

In case of the rate adaptive approach, for each down-link phase the throughput of each terminal is maximized (by maximizing a lower bound of all terminals' throughput) with respect to a transmit power budget. The problem formulation is given in Equation (Rate Adaptive).

$$\begin{array}{l} \max_{\vec{p}^{(t)}, \mathbf{X}^{(t)}} & \epsilon \\ \text{s.t.} & \sum_{\forall j} x_{j,n}^{(t)} \leq 1 \quad \forall n \\ & \sum_{\forall n} p_n^{(t)} \leq P_{\max} \\ & \sum_{\forall n} F\left(\frac{p_n^{(t)} \cdot \left(h_{j,n}^{(t)}\right)^2}{\sigma^2}, p_{\text{err}}\right) \cdot x_{j,n}^{(t)} \geq \epsilon \quad \forall j \end{array}$$
(Rate Adaptive)

For the margin adaptive problem each terminal j is considered to require a certain bit rate, which

Copyright at Technical University Berlin. All Rights reserved.

 $<sup>^{2}</sup>$ In this study the authors propose to assign a sub-carrier to multiple terminals. However, it turns out that exclusive assignments are superior.

translates into a certain amount of bits  $r_j^{(t)}$  required per down-link phase. The objective is to minimize the overall transmit power while achieving the terminal's rate requirements.

$$\begin{split} \min_{\vec{P}^{(t)},\mathbf{X}^{(t)}} & & \sum_{\forall j} \sum_{\forall n} p_n^{(t)} \cdot x_{j,n}^{(t)} \\ \text{s.t.} & & \sum_{\forall j} x_{j,n}^{(t)} \leq 1 \quad \forall n \\ & & \sum_{\forall n} F\left(\frac{p_n^{(t)} \cdot \left(h_{j,n}^{(t)}\right)^2}{\sigma^2}, p_{\text{err}}\right) \cdot x_{j,n}^{(t)} \geq r_j^{(t)} \quad \forall j \end{split}$$

(Margin Adaptive)

Both approaches, the margin and rate adaptive ones, belong to the group of combinatorial optimization problems (i.e. integer programming problems), which are generally known to be hard to solve. Often, these specific problems have been claimed to be *NP*-hard, however, this has never been proven. In fact, both problems are *NP*-complete. The proof is provided in the appendix of this paper.

As a consequence, a significant computational overhead can be expected at the access point to solve them *optimally*. However, it has been shown that the performance gain due to dynamic OFDMA is quite large compared to OFDM systems which assign sub-carriers statically (either in TDMA or FDMA)<sup>3</sup>. Thus, so far the main focus has been on evaluating sub-optimal algorithms for dynamic OFDMA.

### 4.2 Generating Optimal and Suboptimal Solutions

In general, all proposals for the rate- or margin adaptive optimization problem belong to one of three different methods. The first one is to relax the integer constraint on the bit- or sub-carrier assignments [39, 40]. Thus, each sub-carrier can now carry a non-integer amount of bits or can be assigned to multiple different terminals during one down-link phase. By relaxing the integer constraint, the rate- and margin adaptive optimization problems become linear programming problems, which can be solved efficiently. However, after solving the relaxed problem, integer assignments have to be generated. Usually, this is done by reassigning the sub-carriers to the terminals with the largest non-integer fraction.

Following the second proposal, the optimization problem is split into two steps [41, 42]: First, each terminal is allocated a certain number of sub-carriers  $m_j^{(t)}$  (referred to as sub-carrier allocation). Then, the specific sub-carriers are assigned to the terminals, i.e. the specific sub-carrier/terminal pairs are generated. Once the allocation of sub-carriers is given, the resulting optimization problem (Assignment Problem) can be solved efficiently. the sub-carrier allocations.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup>Previously, the notion of static systems was defined as systems not adapting to channel variations. In the multi-user case we refer to a static system as one which does not adapt the sub-carrier assignments to the current channel states. Thus, fixed sub-carrier blocks are assigned to terminals. Still, an adaptive modulation scheme might be applied.

$$\begin{array}{ll} \max_{\mathbf{X}^{(t)}} & & \sum_{\forall j} \; \sum_{\forall n} \; h^{(t)}_{j,n} \cdot x^{(t)}_{j,n} \\ \text{s.t.} & & \sum_{\forall j} \; x^{(t)}_{j,n} \leq 1 \quad \forall n \\ & & \sum_{\forall n} \; x^{(t)}_{j,n} \leq m^{(t)}_{j} \quad \forall j \end{array}$$

(Assignment Problem)

This problem has a graph-theoretic counterpart: The bipartite weighted matching problem [43], which can be solved by the *Hungarian algorithm* [44] that has a complexity of  $O(N^4)$  (where N equals the total number of sub-carriers in the system). However, more recent results show that the bipartite, weighted matching problem can be solved with a lower complexity of  $O(N^3)$  [43], which is the fastest optimal algorithm known today.

As third approach it is suggested to solve the margin- or rate adaptive problem by heuristics [45, 46] mostly based on sorting procedures. Also, some contributions apply the technique of local search to the considered problem [47, 48]. Local search algorithms make use of an initial (hopefully "good") solution which is then iteratively improved by a local criteria [49]. In the following we present some approaches in detail, solving the problems of (Rate Adaptive) and (Margin Adaptive).

In 1999, Wong et al. [40] were the first to consider the optimization of a dynamic OFDMA system. They focused on the margin adaptive approach, as they were interested in reducing the intercell interference. The authors propose to apply integer relaxation. However, the resulting optimization problem is continuous but non-linear, such that the method of Lagrangian multipliers [18] is applied. The non-linearity stems from the assumed relationship of transmit power and data rate ( $F(SNR, p_{err})$ ). As with the solution of the Lagrangian equation system in the case of (Finite Tones Water-Pouring), some iterative computation is required to obtain a valid optimal solution. The resulting optimal assignment of sub-carriers to terminals and of power and bit rates to sub-carriers serves as lower bound. In a real transmission system no continuous relationship between transmit power and bit rate can be achieved. Also, non-integer assignments of sub-carriers to terminals might not be suitable for the considered system. Therefore, the authors propose to quantize the assignment results. Thus, a subcarrier is always assigned to the terminal with the largest share. Afterwards, a power- and bit-loading scheme is applied. his initial work by Wong et al. serves as comparison basis for multiple later studies on the margin-adaptive problem. One such approach is presented by Kivanc et al. in [42]. It is based on the two-step approach: Resource Allocation and Sub-Carrier Assignment. Resource Allocation (determining the number of sub-carriers each terminal should receive) is done using the greedy BABS algorithm (cf. Algorithm 2). Once the resource allocation is determined for each terminal, the specific assignment of the sub-carriers is done by the Amplitude Craving Greedy (ACG) algorithm (cf. Algorithm 3). Simulations show that the power requirements of the combination BABS/ACG are only slightly higher than the power requirements of Wong's approach [40] while CPU run times are smaller by a factor of 100.

The first ones to consider efficient algorithms regarding the rate adaptive problem were H. Yin et al. in [41]. In order to solve it, the authors rely on the two-step approach. They propose to combine the allocation of power and sub-carrier amounts per terminal in the first step (cf. Algorithm

Algorithm: Resource Allocation Algorithm BABS

Result : Optimal Resource Allocation (number of sub-carriers) among users

Given the individual terminal rate requirements  $r_i^{(t)}$ , the maximum rate per sub-carrier  $R_{max}$ , the attenuation matrix  $\mathbf{H}^{(t)}$  and a rate-power function  $F^{-1}(\cdot)$  (delivering the transmission power, according to the number of bits to send, the minimum BER requirements and available coding/modulation schemes), let terminal j be allocated  $m_i^{(t)}$  sub-carriers at time t as follows:

1 Calculate the initial allocation number per terminal j:  $m_j^{(t)} = \lceil \frac{r_j^{(t)}}{R_{max}} \rceil \quad \forall j$ while  $\sum_{i} m_{j}^{(t)} > N$  do

2 Search for 
$$j^* = \arg\min_j m_j^{(t)}$$

3 Set 
$$m_{j^*}^{(t)} = 0$$

end

4 Calculate the average sub-carrier attenuation per terminal  $j: h_{j,ave}^{(t)}$ w

hile 
$$\sum\limits_{i} m_{j}^{(\iota)} < N$$
 do

Calculate the difference in transmission power needed when an additional sub-carrier is 5 allocated to terminal  $j: \Delta p_j^{(t)} = \frac{m_j^{(t)} + 1}{h_{j,ave}^{(t)}} F^{-1} \left(\frac{r_j^{(t)}}{m_j^{(t)} + 1}\right) - \frac{m_j^{(t)}}{h_{j,ave}^{(t)}} F^{-1} \left(\frac{r_j^{(t)}}{m_j^{(t)}}\right)$ Search for  $j^* = \arg \min_j \Delta p_j^{(t)}$ 6 Set  $m_{j^*}^{(t)} = m_{j^*}^{(t)} + 1$ 

## end

#### Algorithm 2: The BABS Algorithm.

4), where the allocation is based on the average channel to noise ratio of all sub-carriers for each terminal. The remaining problem to be solved in the second step is the assignment problem, given by problem (Assignment Problem). The authors suggest to use the Hungarian algorithm [44]. Once the assignment phase has been concluded, adaptive loading is applied to each terminal in order to efficiently distribute the terminal's allocated power among the assigned sub-carriers. hee et al. [45]come up with another approach to solve the (Rate Adaptive) problem. Apart from proposing integer relaxation, the authors present a quite simple heuristic which is based on a *constant* power assignment for all sub-carriers (cf. Algorithm 5). They claim that the constant power distribution does not reduce the systems performance too much due to the fact that most sub-carriers assigned will be in quite a good state. It is well known that at least for wireless point-to-point connections constant power distribution achieves almost the same performance as power loading (as discussed in Section 3).

Apart from these four contributions a lot more proposals have been published up to date. Further approaches regarding the margin-adaptive problem can be found in [48, 50–54]. Further results on the rate-adaptive approach can be found in [39, 46, 55].

Algorithm: Sub-carrier Assignment Algorithm ACG **Result** : Near Optimal Distribution of Sub-Carriers among Users

Given the number of sub-carriers allocated  $m_j^{(t)}$  and the set of sub-carriers allocated  $A_j$  for each terminal j (where  $\#A_j$  denotes the cardinality of the set  $A_j$ ), determine the sub-carriers assignments:

1 Initialize: 
$$A_j = \{\} \quad \forall j$$
  
for  $n=1:N$  do  
2 Search for  $j^* = \arg \min_j h_{j,n}^{(t)}$   
while  $\#A_j = m_j^{(t)}$  do  
3 Gate the for this terminal:  $h_{j,n}^{(t)} = 0$   
and search again:  $j^* = \arg \min_j h_{j,n}^{(t)}$   
end  
5 Set  $A_{j^*} = A_{j^*} \cup \{n\}$   
end

Algorithm 3: The ACG Algorithm.

Algorithm: Yin's combined Resource Allocation Algorithm

Result : Optimal Resource Allocation (number of sub-carriers and power) among terminals

Given the individual terminal rate requirements  $r_j^{(t)}$ , the maximum transmittable power  $P_{\text{max}}$ , the average channel-gain values  $g_j(t)$  per terminal and a rate-power function  $F^{-1}(\cdot)$  (delivering the transmission power, according to the number of bits to send, the minimum *BER* requirements and available coding/modulation schemes).

- 1 Let each terminal j initially be allocated  $m_j^{(t)} = 1$  sub-carrier.
- 2 Compute the overall number of allocated sub-carriers:  $N_a = \sum_{j=1}^{J} m_j^{(t)} = J$ .
- 3 Determine the power needed for each terminal to fulfill its rate requirement using only that sub-carrier:  $P_j = m_j^{(t)} \cdot f^{-1} \left(\frac{r_j^{(t)}}{m_j^{(t)}}\right) / g_j(t).$

4 Determine the total amount of power needed to fulfill all data-rate requirements:  $P_a = \sum_{i=1}^{J} P_j$ .

while 
$$P_a > \frac{N_a}{N} P_{\text{max}}$$
 do

5 Compute 
$$\Delta P_j = m_j^{(t)} \cdot f^{-1} \left( \frac{r_j^{(t)}}{m_j^{(t)}} \right) / g_j(t) - \left( m_j^{(t)} + 1 \right) \cdot f^{-1} \left( \frac{r_j^{(t)}}{\left( m_j^{(t)} + 1 \right)} \right) / g_j(t)$$
.

6 Select  $j^* = \arg\min_{\substack{j \in J \\ (t)}} \Delta P_j$ .

7 Update 
$$m_{j^*}^{(t)} = m_{j^*}^{(t)} + 1$$
 and  $P_{j^*} = P_{j^*} - \Delta P_{j^*}$ .

8 Update  $m_{j^*} = m_{j^*}$ Update  $N_a$  and  $P_a$ .

#### end

9 Allocate the remaining amount of sub-carriers  $N - N_a$  to the terminal  $j^*$  with the highest average channel gain value  $g_{j^*}$ 

Algorithm 4: Combined power and sub-carrier allocation algorithm.

Algorithm: Rhee's combined Allocation and Assignment Algorithm **Result** : Optimal terminal/sub-carrier assignment sets.

Given a scenario of J terminals sharing N sub-carriers in one cell, the individual sub-channel-gain values  $g_{j,n}^{(t)}$  per terminal and the Shannon Capacity function  $F(\cdot, p_{\text{err}})$  (delivering the capacity of a channel, depending on the channel gain):

1 Set the momentary data-rate per terminal  $r_j^{(t)} = 0$  for all  $j \in J$ . 2 Let A be the set of available sub-carriers  $A = \{1, 2, ..., N\}$ . for j = 1 to J do 3 Find  $n^*$  such that  $|g_{j,n^*}^{(t)}| \ge |g_{j,n}^{(t)}|$  for all  $n \in A$  with  $n \ne n^*$ . 4 Update  $r_j^{(t)} = F\left(g_{j,n^*}^{(t)}, p_{\text{err}}\right)$  and  $A = A \setminus \{n^*\}$ . end while  $A \ne \emptyset$  do 5 Find  $j^*$  such that  $r_{j^*}^{(t)} \le r_j^{(t)}$  for all j with  $j \ne j^*$  and  $0 \le j \le J$ . 6 For  $j^*$  find  $n^*$  such that  $|g_{j^*,n^*}^{(t)}| \ge |g_{j^*,n}^{(t)}|$  for all  $n \in A$  with  $n \ne n^*$ . 7 Update  $r_{j^*}^{(t)} = r_{j^*}^{(t)} + F\left(g_{j^*,n^*}^{(t)}, p_{\text{err}}\right)$  and  $A = A \setminus \{n^*\}$ . end

Algorithm 5: Combined allocation and assignment algorithm.

### 4.3 System Aspects of Dyn. Schemes for Point-to-Multi-Point Conn.

#### 4.3.1 Performance Results

Again, the most important question in the point-to-multi-point scenario relates to the performance gain that can be achieved with a dynamic OFDMA approach. However, due to the fact that the margin- and rate-adaptive problems cannot be solved optimally in real time, the performance issue consists of two questions: What is the potential gain that the optimal solution provides and how much of this potential gain can be achieved by sub-optimal algorithms. In the following, we focus on the rate-adaptive approach in order to discuss these questions. Note that for the margin-adaptive approach quite similar statements can be made.

In [56] the authors investigated the potential gain for several optimal variants. In general subcarriers as well as power and bits can be assigned dynamically to different terminals according to the chosen approach (margin- or rate adaptive). However, frequently it has been suggested to fix the transmit power per sub-carrier and only assign sub-carriers and bits dynamically. As shown in the complexity analysis in the appendix, this does not change the theoretical complexity of the rate adaptive approach. However, in practice this decreases the run-times of algorithms significantly, as the amount of feasible solutions is much lower. The question is how much *additional* performance is provided by power loading in the multi-user case. Accordingly, the question arises how much performance is provided by dynamically assigning only power and bits, while the sub-carriers are distributed statically.

In Figure 4.2 average throughput and delay results are given for a certain cell parameterization while increasing the cell's radius<sup>4</sup>. Potentially, the dynamic schemes outperform static schemes quite a lot, in terms of the average throughput the gain is up to 100 %, even larger for the maximum delay in order to transmit an IP packet of size 1500 Bytes. It is important to note that the power adaption does yield a significant performance increase, which is much larger in the case of dynamic sub-carrier assignments than in the case of static sub-carrier assignments, especially regarding the average throughput.

How much of this optimal performance can be reached by suboptimal algorithms? This question is to some extent open. For example, following the two-step approach of Yin et al. [41] the optimum can be reached by about 90%. Rhee et al. [45] find for a fairly simple heuristic a much smaller performance difference of about 2%. Kim et al. [39] suggest that the relaxation strategy performs equally well when compared to the potential gain of the optimal solution. However, there are some inconsistencies with the results presented in all these studies. In addition, it is not clear how the performance behaves in different scenarios, i.e. for a varying transmit power, for a varying number of terminals, for a varying number of sub-carriers, etc.

In Figure 4.3 the average throughput of the two-step approach (following Yin et. al [41]), of the quantized integer relaxation (following Kim et al. [39]), and of the heuristic according to Rhee et al. [45] is compared to the optimal rate adaptive throughput with a static power distribution. The average throughput of the optimal performance is met quite well by all three suboptimal schemes. However, in terms of the delay, the quantized relaxation performs best, achieving almost the optimal performance. If also dynamic power distribution is enabled (Figure 4.4) in the system, all three suboptimal schemes are significantly outperformed by the optimal solution in terms of throughput as

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup>As the radius increases, the path loss spread between terminals at different positions increases. This makes the optimal solution of the rate adaptive approach more difficult.



Figure 4.2: Average throughput and packet delay for a static OFDMA scheme, for static sub-carrier assignment with power loading, for dynamic sub-carrier assignment with static power distribution and for a fully dynamic scheme (always for the optimal solution of the rate adaptive approach). 8 terminals are located in the cell assuming a system bandwidth of 16.25 MHz divided into 48 sub-carriers, 4 different modulation types are available (BPSK, QPSK, 16-, and 64-QAM, target symbol error rate is  $10^{-2}$ , the transmit power is set to 10 mW, one up-link and down-link phase has a duration of 1 ms applying a TDD mode.

well as in terms of the maximum delay.

Apart from considering the optimal performance of a dynamic OFDMA system, other studies consider the implementation aspects of such dynamic OFDMA systems. In [57] Rohling et al. consider different multiple access schemes for broadband OFDM systems. They find that dynamic OFDMA clearly outperforms TDMA and CDMA variants. However, FDMA also requires the largest overhead due to signaling, as is discussed below.

In a different paper [58] Wang et al. study various effects in combination with a certain system concept of a multi-user OFDM system in FDD. The authors propose a system where the time and frequency radio resources are divided into bins (chunks) of certain size (for example, 120 symbols obtained from combining 10 sub-carriers of bandwidth 10 kHz each and 12 symbols of length 111  $\mu$ s each). Given perfect channel knowledge at the access point (of all terminal bins during the next three bins), the access point assigns bins to the terminal with the best channel attenuation. Then adaptive modulation is applied to the specific bin. The authors show in the simulation part how the system benefits from multi-user diversity and an increasing transmit power. Analytically, they find a method to obtain the spectral efficiency of the system and proof their results by means of simulation. Also, they present results on a varying size of the bin (indicating that there are significant consequences for the system's performance if the bin size is chosen too large or too small due to the caused overhead) and investigate the performance of the system at different average receiver power levels. No delay or rate requirements for each terminal are assumed.



Figure 4.3: Average throughput and delay results for three different suboptimal approaches without power loading compared to a static and optimal scheme while varying the cell radius. 8 terminals are located in the cell assuming a system bandwidth of 16.25 MHz divided into 48 sub-carriers, 4 different modulation types are available (BPSK, QPSK, 16-, and 64-QAM, target symbol error rate is  $10^{-2}$ , the transmit power is set to 10 mW, one up-link and down-link phase has a duration of 1 ms applying a TDD mode.

### 4.3.2 Overhead Issues

As dynamic OFDMA schemes provide a significant performance gain, they are also subject to a certain required overhead due to signaling. In the multi-user case, the signaling information contains the full assignment set (which terminal is assigned which sub-carrier with which modulation type). This can be quite costly, however it has been shown that it does not consume the complete performance gain achieved by the dynamic assignments. Instead, the signaling overhead is found to reduce the system performance by about 10% at worst in certain scenarios [59]. Interestingly, the signaling overhead varies with certain system parameters such as the number of terminals or the number of subcarriers used per cell. This leads to a qualitatively different behavior of a dynamic OFDMA system compared to studies where the signaling overhead has not been considered.

Regarding the signaling overhead there are also attempts to reduce it by different means. One such opportunity is to build blocks of sub-carriers which are assigned to different terminals instead of assigning individual sub-carriers. This option has been investigated in [48, 58, 60], although the authors do not study the overhead decrease due to the block building of sub-carriers. However, these studies show that block building is quite limited as soon as the sub-carrier blocks are larger than the coherence bandwidth. In these cases the performance loss is already quite large, while the overhead decrease is still low (decreasing the number of sub-carriers by a factor of two reduces the signaling overhead *per single assignment* only by one bit). Alternatively, the signaling overhead can be incorporated into the optimization problem. This has been proposed in [61]. Here, quite similar assignments from one down-link phase to the next one can be generated due to the correlation in time. Thus, the overall overhead is decreased. However, this can lead to higher computational



Figure 4.4: Average throughput and delay results for three different suboptimal approaches with power loading compared to a static and optimal scheme while varying the cell radius. 8 terminals are located in the cell assuming a system bandwidth of 16.25 MHz divided into 48 sub-carriers, 4 different modulation types are available (BPSK, QPSK, 16-, and 64-QAM, target symbol error rate is  $10^{-2}$ , the transmit power is set to 10 mW, one up-link and down-link phase has a duration of 1 ms applying a TDD mode.

resource requirements at the access point in order to generate these distinguished assignments.

Apart from signaling, the access point requires some knowledge regarding the sub-carrier attenuations. As for point-to-point connections, this is rather easy to obtain in TDD systems, as the wireless channels can be assumed to be reciprocal. However, in FDD systems quality reports of the subcarriers have to be transmitted in the up-link, causing a performance loss in this transmit direction. This issue has not been studied so far.

# **Chapter 5**

# **Conclusions and Future Work**

The performance of wireless OFDM systems can be significantly increased if the transmitter and receiver pair adapt constantly to the current channel conditions. For point-to-point connections the transmitter generates a power and/or modulation (possibly including also coding) assignment per subcarrier. Sub-carriers with a relatively low attenuation convey more information, sub-carriers with a relatively high attenuation contribute less to the transmission. It has been shown that such schemes lead to a much lower bit error rate, a much lower transmit power and/or to a much higher throughput. This comes at the cost of more computational resources required at the transmitter and the exchange of control information, namely for signaling (conveyed from the transmitter to the receiver) and for channel knowledge (conveyed from the receiver to the transmitter). Unless the channel is extremely time-selective, the performance gain justifies the additional cost.

In the case of point-to-multi-point connections, the cost is higher. In addition to the power and modulation assignment per sub-carrier, the available sub-carriers have to be assigned to multiple terminals. The resulting optimization problems (namely the rate and margin adaptive approaches) are *NP*-complete problems, as shown in this paper. Despite the relatively high cost, the potential performance increase achieved by dynamic OFDMA schemes is quite high (about 100% and more). Thus, many sub-optimal schemes have been studied recently, for example the two-step approach or linear relaxation. If the transmit power per sub-carrier is fixed, suboptimal schemes perform quite well. However, in the case of a variable transmit power per sub-carrier, all so far discussed suboptimal schemes are significantly outperformed by the optimum. Thus, better suboptimal schemes are of interest for such systems, especially as dynamic power adaption provides quite a performance gain. There is also much more overhead due to control information in the case of point-to-multipoint connections compared to point-to-point connections. However, schemes such as compression or optimization can be applied to the signaling information, which reduce the overhead quite well. Still, the performance loss due to signaling is about 5% or above. Regarding the channel knowledge, the overhead problem arises mainly in the case of the FDD mode. Little is known about the issue of channel knowledge. Compression schemes might work quite well to reduce the overhead due to channel knowledge in FDD systems, however, this has never been studied so far.

Some more issues remain as further work as well. First of all, it is not known how fast the suggested algorithms perform their assignments on rather low-cost computing equipment. Any delay due to computation degrades the systems performance. While the attenuation of wireless channels varies on the time scale of milliseconds, computation time spans down to a few microseconds are of interest which still provide a high system performance. This is a very demanding challenge.

### TU BERLIN

Furthermore, most optimization models presented so far do not consider the fact that packets have to be transmitted instead of arbitrary amounts of bits. In addition to this, future systems are also characterized by packets belonging to different quality of service classes, multiple antenna transmission techniques and sophisticated error correction strategies, i.e. hybrid ARQ. Despite the fact that dynamic OFDMA systems are considered for future cellular communication systems, all these issues related to more "realistic" models have not been considered so far. Thus, entirely new optimization models might be needed, requiring different solution strategies.

## Appendix

We consider (Rate Adaptive Maximization – fixed Power), which is a special case of the original rateadaptive optimization problem: Instead of a dynamic power assignment the transmit power per subcarrier is fixed. The fixed transmit power yields together with the attenuation per sub-carrier and the noise an SNR value. Given a target bit error probability, for each SNR value a certain modulation type is obtained. Thus, the attenuation matrix  $\mathbf{H}^{(t)}$  can be transformed into a bit matrix  $\mathbf{B}^{(t)}$ . This bit matrix denotes the number of bits which can be transmitted from the access point to each terminal on each sub-carrier during the next down-link phase (all elements of  $\mathbf{B}^{(t)}$  are integer values).

$$\begin{array}{ll} \displaystyle \max_{\mathbf{X}^{(t)}} & \epsilon \\ \mathrm{s.t.} & \displaystyle \sum_{\forall j} \ x_{j,n}^{(t)} \leq 1 \quad \forall n \\ & \displaystyle \sum_{\forall n} b_{j,n}^{(t)} \cdot x_{j,n}^{(t)} \geq \epsilon \quad \forall j \end{array}$$

(Rate Adaptive Maximization - fixed Power)

This optimization problem is *NP*-complete. For a detailed introduction to *NP*-completeness proofs in the context of optimization problems, refer to [49, 62]. First, the *recognition version* of this rate-adaptive optimization problem (Rate Adaptive Maximization – fixed Power) is required:

#### **HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS :**

Given N sets of J integers  $B_n = \{b_{1,n}, \dots, b_{J,n}\}$  and an integer L, are there J disjoint subsets  $A_j \subseteq \{1, \dots, N\}$  such that  $\forall j : \sum_{\forall n \in A_j} b_{j,n} \ge L$ ?

This is the recognition problem of (Rate Adaptive Maximization – fixed Power), as the N different sub-carriers of the system are represented by the integer sets  $B_n$ , each one having J states for the terminals in the system. The assignments per terminal are recorded in the integer sets  $A_j$ , which have to be disjoint such that each sub-carrier is assigned only once.

In order to prove that this recognition problem is *NP*-complete, we first show that all problems in *NP* polynomially reduce to HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS. In a second step we show that HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS belongs to the class of *NP*. First consider the reduction. For the reduction the *NP*-complete problem PARTITION [62] is chosen:

### **PARTITION :**

Given J integers  $c_1, \ldots, c_J$ , is there a subset  $S \subseteq \{1, \ldots, J\}$  such that  $\sum_{\forall j \in S} c_j = \sum_{\forall j \notin S} c_j$ ?

Suppose now we have an algorithm  $\mathfrak{A}$  solving the recognition problem HEAVY DISJOINT SUB-SETS. We are given a problem instance of PARTITION (the set of integers  $\{c_1, \ldots, c_J\}$ ). This instance of PARTITION can be solved by calling  $\mathfrak{A}$  with a specific parameterization. The reduction works as the following: Denote by  $C = \{c_1, \ldots, c_J\}$  the set of given integers. As input  $\mathfrak{A}$  receives N = 2 sets of J identical integers  $B_1 = C$  and  $B_2 = C$ . Prior to invoking  $\mathfrak{A}$ , we check the sum  $l = \sum_{\forall j \in \{1, \ldots, J\}} c_j$  if it is even or odd. In the case that l is odd, we stop immediately since this instance of PARTITION can not be solved. Otherwise we set  $2 \cdot L = l$ , where L is the lower limit used in HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS.

Algorithm  $\mathfrak{A}$  will now try to find two disjoint subsets such that the "weight" of each subset is greater or equal half of the sum l of the PARTITION integers. Thus, using  $\mathfrak{A}$  and this spe-

cific way of parameterizing it with an instance of PARTITION, we solve the *NP*-complete problem PARTITION. Generating the special parameterization for algorithm  $\mathfrak{A}$ , given the instance of PARTITION, can obviously be done in polynomial time. Therefore, we have found a polynomial time reduction of PARTITION to HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS, the recognition version of problem (Rate Adaptive Maximization – fixed Power). Hence, HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS is *NP*hard and therefore the optimization problem

(Rate Adaptive Maximization – fixed Power) is NP-hard, too.

It remains to show that HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS belongs to the class of NP. Consider a potential solution of an instance of this problem. It can be represented by denoting N pairs (n, j), referring to the integer  $b_{j,n}$  which was chosen. This certificate is polynomially bounded in space as it grows linearly with N. This certificate can also be validated quite fast. Skipping through the set of pairs, for each j the integer  $b_{j,n}$  is summed separately. Next, each of these summations are checked if they are greater or equal L. If so, then it remains to validate that of each set  $B_n$  only one member has been chosen. Therefore, while skipping through the pairs also each n is added to a sorted list. If for some n this list already contains an entry, the potential solution is discarded. All these operations are polynomially bounded if varying the parameters N or J. Therefore, it can be concluded that HEAVY DISJOINT SUBSETS is NP-complete.

As problem (Rate Adaptive Maximization – fixed Power) is just a special case of the general rateadaptive problem (Rate Adaptive), it is also *NP*-complete. In addition, the recognition version of problem (Rate Adaptive) is similar to the recognition version of problem (Margin Adaptive). As a consequence, the margin adaptive optimization problem is *NP*-complete as well.

# Bibliography

- R. Chang and R. Gibby, "A theoretical study of performance of an orthogonal multiplexing data transmission scheme," *IEEE Transactions on Communication Technology*, vol. COM-16, pp. 529–540, August 1968.
- [2] B. Salzberg, "Performance of an efficient parallel data transmission system," *IEEE Transactions* on *Communication Technology*, vol. COM-15, pp. 805–811, December 1967.
- [3] R. Chang, *Orthogonal Frequency Division Multiplexing*, U.S. Patent No. 3, 488,4555, filed Nov. 14, 1966, issued Jan. 6, 1970.
- [4] S. B. Weinstein and Paul M. Ebert, "Data Transmission by Frequency-Division Multiplexing Using the Discrete Fourier Transform," *IEEE Transactions on Communication Technology*, vol. 19, no. 5, pp. 628–634, 1971.
- [5] ETSI ETS 300 401, Digital Audio Broadcasting (DAB); DAB to mobile portable and fixed receivers, February 1995.
- [6] ETSI EN 300 744, Digital Video Broadcasting (DVB); Framing structure, channel coding, and modulation for digital terrestial television, August 1997.
- [7] IEEE P802.11a/D7.0, Supplement to Standard for Telecommunications and Information Exchange Between Systems - LAN/MAN Specific Requirements - Part 11: Wireless MAC and PHY Specifications: High Speed Physical Layer in the 5-GHz Band, July 1999.
- [8] IEEE 802.16-2001, IEEE Standard for Local and Metropolitan Area Networks Part 16: Air Interface for Fixed Broadband Wireless Access Systems, April 2002.
- [9] J. Bingham, *ADSL, VDSL and Multicarrier Modulation*, J. Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, USA, 2000.
- [10] R. van Nee and R. Prasad, *OFDM Wireless Multimedia Communications*, chapter 9, Artech House, 2000.
- [11] T. Keller and L. Hanzo, "Adaptive multicarrier modulation: A convenient framework for timefrequency processing in wireless communications," *IEEE Proceedings of the IEEE*, vol. 88, no. 5, pp. 611–640, May 2000.
- [12] L. Hanzo, W. Webb, and T. Keller, *Single- and Multi-Carrier Quadrature Amplitude Modulation*, J. Wiley & Sons, Inc., 2000.
- [13] J. Proakis, Digital Communications, McGraw-Hill, 1995.
- [14] J. Cavers, Mobile Channel Characteristics, chapter 1.3, Kluwer Academic, 2000.
- [15] T. Cover and J. Thomas, *Elements of Information Theory*, J. Wiley & Sons, Inc., 1991.
- [16] J. Bingham, "Multicarrier modulation for data transmission: an idea whose time has come," *IEEE Communications Magazine*, vol. 28, pp. 5–14, May 1990.

- [17] I. Kalet, "The multitone channel," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. 37, no. 2, pp. 119–124, February 1989.
- [18] A. Jeffrey, Mathematics for Engineers and Scientists, Chapman & Hall, 5 edition, 1996.
- [19] A. Schrijver, Combinatorial Optimization, Springer, 2003.
- [20] D. Hughes-Hartogs, Ensemble Modem Structure for Imperfect Transmission Media, U.S. Patents 4,679,227 (July 1987); 4,731,816 (March 1988); 4,833,706 (May 1989).
- [21] P. Chow, J. Cioffi, and J. Bingham, "A practical discrete multitone transceiver loading algorithm for data transmission over spectrally shaped channels," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. 43, no. 2, February 1995.
- [22] R. Fischer and J. Huber, "A new loading algorithm for discrete multitone transmission," in *IEEE Proc. GLOBECOM*, November 1996, pp. 724–728.
- [23] B. Krongold, K. Ramchandran, and D. Jones, "Computationally efficient optimal power allocation algorithms for multicarrier communication systems," *IEEE Transactions on Communications*, vol. 48, no. 1, pp. 23–27, January 2000.
- [24] J. Campello, "Practical bit loading for DMT," in Proc. IEEE Int. Conference on Communications (ICC), 1999, vol. 2, pp. 801 – 805.
- [25] R. Sonalkar and R. Shively, "An efficient bit-loading algorithm for DMT applications," *IEEE Communications Letters*, vol. 4, no. 3, pp. 80–82, March 2000.
- [26] S. Lai, R. Cheng, K. Letaief, and C. Tsui, "Adaptive Tracking of Optimal Bit and Power Allocation for OFDM Systems in Time-Varying Channels," in *Proc. of Wireless Communications* and Networking Conference (WCNC), 1999, vol. 2, pp. 776 – 780.
- [27] T. Hunziker and D. Dahlhaus, "Optimal Power Adaptation for OFDM Systems with Ideal Bit-Interleaving and Hard-Decision Decoding," in *Proc. IEEE Int. Conference on Communications* (*ICC*), 2003, vol. 5, pp. 3392 – 3397.
- [28] C. Mutti, D. Dahlhaus, T. Hunziker, and M. Foresti, "Bit and Power Loading Procedures for OFDM Systems with Bit-Interleaved Coded Modulation," in *Proc. International Conference on Telecommunications (ICT)*, 2003, vol. 2, pp. 1422 – 1427.
- [29] T. Willink and P. Wittke, "Optimization and performance evaluation of multicarrier transmission," *IEEE Trans. on Information Theory*, vol. 43, no. 2, pp. 426 – 440, 1997.
- [30] A. Czylwik, "OFDM And Related Methods For Broadband Mobile Radio Channels," in *Proc.* of *Broadband Communications*, 1998, pp. 91–98.
- [31] H. Rohling and R. Gruenheid, "Performance of an OFDM-TDMA mobile communication system," in *Proc. of IEEE VTC'96*, May 1996, vol. 3, pp. 1589–1593.
- [32] A. Czylwik, "Adaptive OFDM for wideband radio channels," in *Proc. of the Global Telecommunications Conference*, 1996, vol. 2, pp. 713 – 718.
- [33] A. Barreto and S. Furrer, "Adaptive Bit Loading for Wireless OFDM Systems," in *Proc. IEEE Int. Symposium on Personal, Indoor and Mobile Radio Communications (PIMRC)*, 2001, vol. 2, pp. G–88 G–92.
- [34] D. Love and R. Heath, "Limited Feedback Power Loading for OFDM," in *Proc. of IEEE Military Comm. Conf.*, October 2004.
- [35] H. Nguyen, J. Brouet, V. Kumar, and T. Lestable, "Compression of Associated Signaling for Adaptive Multi-Carrier Systems," in *Proc. Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC Spring)*,

May 2004.

- [36] M. Lei and P. Zhang, "Subband Bit and Power Loading for Adaptive OFDM," in *Proc. Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC Fall)*, October 2003.
- [37] R. Knopp and P. Humblet, "Information capacity and power control in single-cell multiuser communications," in *Proc. IEEE Int. Conference on Communications (ICC)*, Seattle, USA, 1995, vol. 1.
- [38] J. Jang and K. Lee, "Transmit power adaption for multiuser OFDM systems," *IEEE Journal on Selected Areas in Communications*, vol. 21, no. 2, pp. 171–178, February 2003.
- [39] I. Kim, H. Lee, B. Kim, and Y. Lee, "On the use of linear programming for dynamic subchannel and bit allocation in multiuser OFDM," in *Proc. of the Global Telecommunications Conference*, November 2001.
- [40] C.Y. Wong, R.S. Cheng, K.B. Letaief, and R. Murch, "Multiuser OFDM with adaptive subcarrier, bit and power allocation," *IEEE Journal on Selected Areas of Communications*, vol. 17, no. 10, pp. 1747–1758, October 1999.
- [41] H. Yin and H. Liu, "An efficient multiuser loading algorithm for OFDM-based broadband wireless systems," in *Proc. of IEEE Globecom*, 2000.
- [42] D. Kivanc and H. Liu, "Subcarrier allocation and power control for ofdma," in *Proc. Conference* on Signals, Systems and Computers, 2000, vol. 1, pp. 147–151.
- [43] B. Korte and J. Vygen, *Combinatorial Optimization*, Springer, 2000.
- [44] H. Kuhn, "The hungarian method for the assignment problem," *Naval Research Logistics Quarterly*, no. 2, pp. 83–97, 1955.
- [45] W. Rhee and J. Cioffi, "Increase in capacity of multiuser OFDM system using dynamic subchannel allocation," in *Proc. Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC)*, 2000, pp. 1085 – 1089.
- [46] C. Mohanram and S. Bhashyam, "A Suboptimal Joint Subcarrier and Power Allocation Algorithm for Multiuser OFDM," *IEEE Communications Letters*, vol. 9, no. 8, pp. 685–687, 2005.
- [47] E. Bakhtiari and B. Khalaj, "A New Joint Power and Subcarrier Allocation Scheme for Multiuser OFDM Systems," in *Proc. IEEE Int. Symposium on Personal, Indoor and Mobile Radio Communications (PIMRC)*, 2003, pp. 1959–1963.
- [48] H.S. Kim, J.S. Kwak, J.M. Choi, and J.H. Lee, "Efficient subcarrier and bit allocation algorithm for OFDMA system with adaptive modulation," in *IEEE Conference on Vehicular Technology* '04 (VTC 2004-Spring), Milano, Italy, May 2004.
- [49] C. Papadimitriou and K. Steiglitz, Combinatorial Optimization, Dover Publications, 1998.
- [50] C.Y. Wong, C.Y. Tsui, R.S. Cheng, and K.B. Letaief, "A real-time sub-carrier allocation scheme for multiple access downlink OFDM transmission," in *IEEE Conference on Vehicular Technol*ogy '99 (VTC 1999-Fall), Amsterdam, The Netherlands, Sep 1999, vol. 2, pp. 1124–1128.
- [51] L. Xiaowen and Z. Jinkang, "An adaptive subcarrier alloctation algorithm for multiuser OFDM system," in *IEEE Conference on Vehicular Technology '03 (VTC 2003-Fall), Orlando, FL, USA*, Oct 2003, vol. 3, pp. 1502–1506.
- [52] S. Pfletschinger, G. Muenz, and J. Speidel, "Efficint subcarrier allocation for multiple access in OFDM systems," in *Proc. of the 7th Int. OFDM Workshop, Hamburg, Germany*, Sep 2002.
- [53] G. Muenz, S. Pfletschinger, and J. Speidel, "An efficient waterfilling algorithm for multiple access OFDM," in *IEEE Globecom '02, Taipei, Taiwan*, 2002.

- [54] Y. Zhang and K. Letaief, "Adaptive resource allocation and scheduling for multiuser packetbased OFDM networks," in *Proc. IEEE Int. Conference on Communications (ICC)*, Paris, France, 2004.
- [55] Z. Shen, J. Andrews, and B. Evans, "Optimal power allocation in multiuser OFDM systems," in Proc. of the Global Telecommunications Conference, 2003, vol. 1, pp. 337 – 341.
- [56] M. Bohge, J. Gross, and A. Wolisz, "The potential of dynamic power and sub-carrier assignments in multi-user OFDM-FDMA cells," in *Proc. of IEEE Globecom 2005*, St. Louis, MO, USA, Nov. 2005.
- [57] R. Gruenheid and H. Rohling, "Performance comparison of different multiple access schemes for the downlink of an OFDM communication system," in *Proc. of VTC'97*, May 1997, vol. 3, pp. 1365 –1369.
- [58] W. Wang, T. Ottosson, M. Sternad, A. Ahlen, and A. Svensson, "Impact of multiuser diversity and channel variability on adaptive OFDM," in *Proc. Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC Fall)*, October 2003.
- [59] J. Gross, I. Paoluzzi, H. Karl, and A. Wolisz, "Throughput study for a dynamic OFDM-FDMA system with inband signaling," in *Proc. Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC Spring)*, May 2004.
- [60] T. Alen, A. Madhukumar, and F. Chin, "Capacity enhancement of a multi-user OFDM system using dynamic frequency allocation," in *Proc. Vehicular Technology Conference (VTC Fall)*, October 2003.
- [61] J. Gross, H. Geerdes, H. Karl, and A. Wolisz, "Performance analysis of dynamic OFDMA systems with inband signaling," *IEEE JSAC, Special Issue on 4G Wireless Systems*, Mar. 2006.
- [62] M. Garey and D. Johnson, *Computers and Intractability*, W. H. Freeman and Company, 1979.